
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL
ANNUAL PARISH MEETING – MONDAY 14th MAY 2018
The meeting started at 7pm

There were 2 members of the public present
The Chairman explained that the Annual Parish Meeting was not a Parish Council meeting and is open to members of the public. He invited questions or comments from any person present

Cty Cllr Eric Seward explained that the application for Norfolk Vanguard, from Vattenfall, is expected to be submitted to the Planning Inspectorate in June 2018.  After receipt of the application, there will be 28 days for the Planning Inspectorate to review the application and decide whether or not to accept it for examination.  If the application is accepted, the Planning Inspectorate team will confirm the timescale within which people can register to become an interested party by making a relevant representation.  If the application is accepted, the Inspectorate will:
· Publish all the application documents on the project page

· Publish the date from which interested parties can register to put their case on the application

· Publish the date on which the registration period will close

Cty Cllr Seward also asked those present to inform NNDC if they see signs of fly tipping.  

He also noted that Phillip Rowson would be taking over as the new planning director from Nicola Baker, who is retiring

The meeting closed at 7.25pm

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 14th May 2018 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Berry (Chairman), Cllr G Siely, Cllr Ritchie, Cllr Mole, Cllr Burke, Cllr Newall, Cllr Stockton
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)
6 members of the public
1. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllrs Love and C Siely had sent their apologies
2. To elect the Parish Council Chairman.  Cllr Berry was unanimously voted as the Chairman
3. To elect the Parish Council Vice-Chairman.  Cllr Mole was unanimously voted as the Vice-Chairman
4. To elect members of Committees.  It was AGREED that Committees would not changed
5. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items.  None
6. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 9th April and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
6.1 Update on the T&T bell legal ownership and insurance.  The Parish Council’s insurers have agreed that the PC could take ownership of the Bell, and will approve the insurance, on the basis that the bell should be inspected and maintained when required.  Noted.  The Clerk explained, further, that it had been confirmed with the T&T bell team that all transfers into the PC account would be via BACS, and that all responsibility for fundraising, maintenance, management and all other roles would be managed by the T&T team.  The Parish Council would insure the T&T bell, and would take receipt of donation monies, but would not be involved in playing a role in the management of the bell itself
6.2 Update on the rural grass cutting agreement.  The Chairman noted that NCC would be continuing their rural grass cutting all over the County as in previous years, but that the Parish Council would be inserting one or two additional cuts, as required.  He noted the Messrs Siely would be undertaking the grass cutting, and had been chosen out of a hat by an independent parishioner, as two suppliers had quoted the same price for the work
7. Councillor reports
7.1 Chairman’s report.  The Chairman explained that Brian Farrow at NNDC hoped to cut the new ramp on or around 22nd May
The Chairman noted that he had attended a sandscaping meeting at Bacton and that the majority of the discussion had been regarding Bacton and Walcott.  He invited other Councillors to attend if they wished.  

The Chairman noted that one of the current lighthouse attendants was retiring and a new one was needed

The Chairman also noted that he had met with the project manager who had worked for NNDC to design and implement the Beach Road car park, to discuss a possible extension.  This gentleman had agreed to ‘rough out’ some ideas and come up with some sketches.  

The Chairman noted that there was little movement regarding Vattenfall at the moment but that staff at VF had confirmed that around 20% of the route would be left as running track for the duration of the project

7.2 Cllr Mole confirmed that he would speak with the other members of the Wenn Evans Centre to consider charging the Car Boot Sale organisers for the use of the hall on the previous day as well as the actual day of the car boot sale, on the basis that they use the hall for both days, not just the Sunday.  Cllr Mole would also obtain a copy of the public liability certificate and the food hygiene certificate from the Car Boot Sale organisers

Cllr Mole confirmed that at 11am on the Saturday of the previous weekend the window on the door of the Wenn Evans Centre had been broken.  He also noted his thanks to Cllr Newall for her work cleaning the Wenn Evans Centre

7.3 Cllr Burke noted that the residents of Beach Road were struggling with the amount of traffic travelling up and down the road and that she felt that passing places would help.  She explained that, to that end, she had spoken with Dr Brown regarding two passing places.  He had confirmed that he would ask his estates manager to identify two sections for cutting into.  She noted that she hoped to hear back from Dr Brown soon

7.4 Cllr Stockton noted that she had attended a Bacton Liaison Group meeting, which had been well represented.  She noted that there had been some discussion regarding the sand replenishment and that this would take place in around Spring 2019 and that it would not be possible to walk on the beach for 4 months approximately.  The Councillors thanked Cllr Stockton for attending the meeting

8. Correspondence
8.1 Shaun Martin.  SAM2 sign update.  It was noted that the SAM2 had been in service at Lighthouse Close and that 33,329 cars had passed from 8/04 to 13/05 and that 85% of them had been averaging 32.2 mph.  He also noted that within a 2 hour slot over the bank holiday 30th April there had been 1800 cars passing towards Lessingham.  The Chairman thanked Mr Martin for his work on the SAM2 sign
8.2 National Joint Council for Local Government Service.  Change of pay scales April 2018.  Change of working from home allowance from £20 pcm to £25 pcm.  AGREED
8.3 Norfolk ALC.  The House of Commons has tabled an amendment to its own Data Protection Bill to exempt all parish and town councils and parish meetings in England from the requirement to appoint a Data Protection Officer.  The Parish Council noted this, with some relief.
8.4 NCC.  Receipt of Annual urban grass cutting agreement for 2018 season.  Noted
8.5 NNDC Planning.  Lighting at the two new developments.  The Clerk explained that she had heard back from NNDC Planning Department, who had confirmed as follows:
As far as the housing development is concerned at the reserved matter stage application number PM/16/0428 no external lighting was shown on the submitted site layout plan. As such the Local Planning Authority imposed the following condition under item 7.    
	 
	Prior to the installation of any external lighting, details shall be submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. The lighting shall thereafter be installed in accordance with the approved details unless otherwise approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority.
 
Reason:
In the interests of the visual amenities/residential amenities of the area and in the interests of highway safety and convenience, and to avoid light pollution in accordance with Policy EN 13 of the adopted North Norfolk Core Strategy, as amplified by paragraph 3.3.70 of the explanatory text.
 
 


To date the Local Planning Authority  has received no details of any proposed external lighting. If and when any are submitted we would seek to ensure that they minimise light pollution. ‘

Following receipt of this information, the Clerk had contacted Alan Christie of Discovery One, who had confirmed that There would be localised house lighting at the front and back doors only.

9.
Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

The meeting was adjourned at 7.45pm
District and County Councillor reports. County Cllr Eric Seward had spoken during the Annual Parish Meeting and had not attended the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council
The meeting was reconvened at 7.58pm

10 Agenda items

10.1. To consider funding works to Pumphill Corner as per a discussion at April’s Parish Council meeting.  AGREED.  The Council agreed that no further gardening works could be undertaken without express permission from the Parish Council
10.2. To consider renovating the Village Sign at Camberley Cottage.  The Chairman would contact a parishioner to find out a recommendation for this work
10.3. To consider the Terms of Reference document for the Time and Tide Bell.  Cllr Burke read out the TOR document.  Various changes were made, which would be brought back to a future meeting for approval
10.4. The Parish Council APPROVED the Annual Governance and Accountability Return.  The Clerk had circulated all the audit figures, together with the breakdown of income and expenditure for both the car park and the parish council, and the explanation of any variance from the previous year.  The Council APPROVED the accounts for the financial year 2017/18
10.5. To consider making a donation to the CAB, following feedback from CAB noting that they had helped 56 clients with 132 issues during 2017.  It was AGREED  to make a payment of 200 pounds as in previous years
10.6. To confirm the Wenn Evans Accounts for 2017/2018.  AGREED
11 Financial Matters.  The bank reconciliation and bank statements had been checked and signed by the Vice Chairman
11.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 
11.2. To note receipts for the period:
11.2.1. Season tickets x 2.  £50

11.2.2. NNDC.  Precept and grant.  £1875 + £175.  Total  £2050

11.3. The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:
6.1.1. PC account.  S/O.  Nest.  Clerk Pension August.  £93.54 (paid by Clerk and PC)
6.1.2. PC account.  Chq. 773.  Norfolk ALC membership.  £202.80

6.1.3. PC account.  Chq 774.  HMRC.  Tax.  £45.40

6.1.4. PC account.  Chq 775.  Clerk salary and expenses.  £489.31

6.1.5. PC account.  Chq 776.  Zurich Insurance.  Additional insurance cost for floor cleaner.  £12.16
6.1.6. CP account.  DD.  NNDC.  Recycling and waste bins at CP.  £789.20

6.1.11. CP account.  Chq 230.  Roy Cornell.  Cleaning work at car park. £767.25

6.1.12. CP account.  Chq 231.  Glenn Berry.  Keys for car park.  £140.45 inc £11.23 VAT

6.1.13. CP account.  Chq 232.  Happisburgh Craft Club.  Donation.  £200

6.1.14. CP account.  Chq 233.  Happisburgh Coastwatch.  Donation.  £250

6.1.15. CP account.  Chq 234.  Les Robertson.  Mole work.  £40

6.1.16. CP account.  Chq 235.  Katharine Yuill.  P&D machine.  £128.30

6.1.17. CP account.  Chq 236.  NGF Play.  Zip wire work.  £614.02 inc £102.33 VAT

6.1.18. CP account.  Chq 237.  Michelle.  Pump Hill Corner work.  £685
12. The following Planning applications were considered:
12.1. PF/18/0816.  Site off North Walsham Road.  Removal of condition 5 of planning permission PO/12/0423 relating to the requirement for the Code for Sustainable Homes.  Response required by 29 May.  As this had been confirmed as a matter of legislation the Council agreed to offer no comment on it
13. The following planning decisions were noted: 
13.1. None
14. Items for the Parish News:
14.1. Location of defibrillators
15. Any other items at the Chairman’s discretion
16. Date of next meeting – Monday 11th June 2018 in the Wenn Evans Centre, Happisburgh at 7.30pm.  There would be no meeting in August
The meeting closed at 8.30pm 
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